
PARKS AND RECREATION BOARD 
Wednesday, October 3, 2012  

 
Minutes 

 
CALL TO ORDER: 
Chairman John Fontana called the meeting to order at 6:30 p.m. in the Parks and Recreation office of 
Town Hall, 75 Main Street, Southington, CT. 
 
ROLL CALL: 
Present:  Chairman John Fontana, Vice Chairman Michael Fasulo, Commissioners David Kanute, Joseph 
LaPorte and Joanne D. Palmieri; Director of Recreation David A. Lapreay and Assistant Superintendent 
of Parks Michael Manware.  
 
MINUTES: 
Commissioner Kanute made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Fasulo, to accept the Minutes of the 
September 6, 2012 meeting as submitted.  Motion carried unanimously. 
 
VISITORS: 
1.   Nathan Chubet, Southington Lacrosse Association.  Mr. Chubet came to the board regarding a 
proposal to build a wood wall in memory of Ken Villar, the first president.  The wall would be 20 ft. wide 
by 16 ft. high, and the kids would use it to bounce balls off the wall.  Proposed location is between the 
softball field and the lacrosse field.  The height of the wall was questioned; Mr. Chubet said it would 
prevent balls from going over onto the softball field.  In response to a question, Mr. Chubet said they are 
considering including a memorial plaque on the wall.  No one had any issues with the wall if the location 
is approved by the Assistant Parks Superintendent.  Motion was made by Commissioner Kanute, 
seconded by Commissioner Fasulo, to approve the proposal following the review and approval of the 
parks supervisory staff.  Motion carried unanimously. 
 
2.  Southington Valley Midget Football.  No one from the league was available to attend this meeting.  
However, Chairman Fontana wished to make some comments.  He said he received 9 phone calls from 
parents in a week and a half.  There are major problems.  He attended games for two weeks and saw 
problems with officiating.  The league went from certified to noncertified officials.  Complaints of foul 
language used by coaches during flag football were noted by several parents.  Some said that it seems that 
the games are rushed through rather than taking the time to educate the kids on how to play football.  Mr. 
Lapreay said that the language issue is being addressed by the league.  Commissioner Palmieri added that 
there should be no tolerance for that type of language. 
 
Discussion followed on changes that were made to the league in the past couple of years, including By-
Laws, and the Park Board indicated that any major changes, such as to By-Laws or certification 
requirements, need to come before the Park Board.  Chairman Fontana stated that using noncertified 
officials could cause a liability problem for the town.  He is willing to speak at one of their board 
meetings about the issues.  Commissioner Kanute commented that in past years there were commissioners 
who walked around during the games, not coaching but solving any problems as they came up and 
making sure that the rules of the game were being followed.  We don’t have that anymore. 
 
Mr. Lapreay was asked to talk to Kiley Palmer and find out what has been done and what is planned to be 
done in the future.  
 
COMMUNICATIONS & REPORTS:   
1.  Letter from Southington Youth Soccer League.  The soccer league is looking for help with the cost of 
upgrading the concession stand.  Due to the updated Fire Code, the changes are costly.  Mr. Lapreay said 
he reviewed the leases with Town Attorney Mark Sciota, and the lease agreement states that each league 
is responsible for their concession stand.  Each league has been paying their own way as part of the lease 
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agreement.  Discussion followed on whether this would be precedent-setting.  One suggestion was to put 
it in the budget as a one-time capital item, although even if it passed through the budget process, the 
money wouldn’t be available until July.  The letter sounds as if they need the money now.  Mr. Manware 
noted that the league came to him for help with the drainage work.  Commissioner Kanute spoke about 
how much money he had to spend in order to be able to continue using the former storage room at the 
high school for the wrestling team.  He got no money from the town for that project (cost about $55,000).  
Many of the leagues are fund raising so they can bring their buildings up to fire code.  Registration fees 
go up. 
 
Comments were made that the cooking can be done outside the concession stand to avoid having to 
upgrade.  That is why the Community Pavilion does not have cooking inside.  Mr. Lapreay was directed 
to respond to the emailed letter stating that the board discussed the request but we do not have any money 
to give them.  If funds are needed immediately they will have to approach the Board of Finance and Town 
Council. 
 
DIRECTOR OF RECREATION REPORT:  
 
Mr. Lapreay reported that the first middle school dance was held on September 21st.  There was a good 
crowd over 400.  The amounts for the police and custodian were not listed; he is checking the rates.  The 
police will now be paid at overtime rate instead of special duty rate as they had been in the past.  The 
YMCA has an event on Fridays also.  Dave gave them the dates of our dances, if they can work around 
them or not.  Fall registration is going well.  Programs are either started or will start next week.  He will 
have to make a decision ballroom dancing since not enough couples signed up.  He will make the call on 
Friday.  Bow hunting at Crescent Lake started; signs are up.  They got two deer so far.  There have been 
no problems with it.  Mr. Lapreay said an individual came in to inquire about youth basketball; our 
program starts at grade three; there is nothing for the younger kids.  Bob Ruderman used to do it but 
doesn’t anymore.  We may start that up; it would be a self-supporting project.  Also considering a martial 
arts program for younger kids and women’s self-defense.  Some people have requested them.  If we do 
something like that, it would be at the location of the studio so we wouldn’t have to find space. 
 
Fall softball is still going.  Some issues have come up about some teams having too many out-of-towners.  
We allow up to three and they have to be on the roster (extra $50).  It is difficult to monitor.  Southington 
graduates who live out of town are not considered out of towners, and how do you verify where they 
graduated?  Do we issue ID cards?  Have umpires do random checks?  Mr. Lapreay will look into what 
other towns are doing and report back.   
 
Halloween in the Village will be October 25.  The drive-in Halloween event is October 27.  Mr. Lapreay 
spoke about whether or not to raise the fee for men’s basketball.  It is currently $425 and games are from 
December through March – about 12 games.  He may wait another year and see how it goes but he is 
concerned that it may be losing money.  There was an incident at the Dog Park.  A woman’s dog was 
bitten by another dog (an out of town one).  Dave told her that if she saw the person there again to get the 
license plate number and call the office; Dave would get the police involved.   
 
Motion was made by Commissioner Fasulo, seconded by Commissioner Palmieri, to accept the report of 
the Director of Recreation.  Motion carried unanimously. 
 
ASSISTANT SUPERINTENDENT OF PARKS REPORT: 
 
Mr. Manware reported that the pools are being shut down and winterized.  Mum planting is complete.  He 
has been doing cross-connection with the Water Department; has been going on for a while now and is 
working well.  Parks crew began working on the iron railing and fence at the Town Hall; it is pretty 
extensive.  The mobile stage went to Wolcott two weeks ago; it was a successful outcome (same as last 
year).   
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The department worked on the Apple Harvest preparation.  They also landscaped the pavilion.  There was 
a sight line issue on Mill Street by the trail.  Some trees were trimmed back so it is wide open.  Mr.  
Manware received a complaint of someone parking overnight in the trail parking on Canal Street.  It is a 
residential part of the trail but the complainant is not a resident of that area.  Mr. Manware spoke to Mark 
Sciota who suggested bringing it to the attention of the board.  We have not had an issue otherwise.  
Commissioner Kanute said he would check the area when he is going to work at 2:00 a.m. to see if there 
are any cars there, and if so, will get the plate number and find out who it is.   
 
Chairman Fontana said Karen Cavanaugh approached him about a possible project for the high school 
kids in the disability program.  There is grant money to be spent.  She would like to put potted plants 
along the trail near the benches and the kids would maintain them.  Mr. Manware will look into it. 
 
Commissioner Palmieri made a motion to accept the report of the Assistant Superintendent of Parks, 
seconded by Commissioner LaPorte.  Motion carried unanimously. 
 
REPORT ON PARKS:  None 
 
OLD BUSINESS:  None 
   
NEW BUSINESS:  None 
 
ADJOURNMENT TO EXECUTIVE SESSION: 
Motion made by Commissioner Palmieri, seconded by Commissioner Fasulo, to go into Executive 
Session excluding the press, the recording secretary and the public to discuss a personnel matter.  Motion 
carried unanimously.   
 
The regular meeting was adjourned as 7:40 p.m. 
 
      Respectfully submitted, 
 
 
 
      Patricia Berardinelli 
      Recording Secretary 


